
 

 

NEOSHO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

  
AGENDA 

 

October 9, 2018 – 5:30 P.M. 
Student Union – Room 209 

 
 

I. Call to Order 

II. Roll Call 

III. Public Comment  

IV. Approval of the Agenda 

V. Consent Agenda 

A. Minutes from September 11, 2018 
B. Claims for Disbursement for September 2018 
C. Personnel 

VI. Reports 

A. Faculty Senate – Eric Row 
B. Treasurer  – Sandi Solander 
C. KACCT – Dennis Peters 
D. President  – Dr. Brian Inbody  

VII. Old Business 

A. Resolution 2018-46: Purchase Policy 

VIII. New Business 

A. Executive Session – Real Estate  
B. Executive Session – Employee Matter 

IX. Adjournment 

  



 

NEOSHO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

 
AGENDA 

 

October 9, 2018 – 5:30 P.M. 
Student Union – Room 209 

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

II. ROLL CALL 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT  

IV. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

V. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Minutes from September 11, 2018 

B. Claims for Disbursement for September 2018 

C. Personnel 

1. Resignation of LaHarpe Welding Instructor   

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the resignation of Will Jordan, Welding 
Instructor. His last day will be September 17, 2018. 

2. Resignation of English Instructor – Ottawa Campus  

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the resignation of Jeremy Gulley, English 
Instructor. His last day will be September 16, 2018. 

3. Resignation of English Instructor – Chanute Campus 

It is my recommendation that the board approve the resignation of Reena Thomas as 
English Instructor from Chanute Campus pending her appointment to the position of 
English Instructor to Ottawa Campus.    

4. Resignation of Administrative Assistant to Upward Bound  

It is my recommendation that the board approve the resignation of Daniel Carroll as 
Administrative Assistant to Upward Bound pending his appointment to the position of 
Upward Bound Academic Coordinator.   

5. Resignation of Part-Time Assistant Track Coach 

It is my recommendation that the board approve the resignation of DeAndre Speed as 
Assistant Track Coach – Part Time pending his appointment to the position of Assistant 
Track Coach – Full Time.   

 

 



 

6. English Instructor – Ottawa Campus 

It is my recommendation that the board approve the transfer of Reena Thomas as English 
Instructor to the Ottawa Campus.  Ms. Thomas has been the English Instructor at Chanute 
Campus since August 2017.  

Ms. Thomas will be paid an annual salary of $46,047 (Doc-5) Her start date will be January 
14, 2019.  

7. Assistant Track Coach – Full Time  

It is my recommendation that the board approve the promotion of DeAndre Speed as 
Assistant Track Coach.  

Mr. Speed has been employed at NCCC as the Part-Time Assistant Coach since September 
2017. 

Mr. Speed will be paid an annual salary of $19,000 (MS) his start date will be October       
10, 2018.  

8. Upward Bound Academic Coordinator 

It is my recommendation that the board approve the promotion of Daniel Carroll as 
Upward Bound Academic Coordinator.   

Mr. Carroll has been employed at NCCC as the Administrative Assistant to Upward Bound 
since January 2016. 

Mr. Carroll will be paid an annual salary of $29,000 (MS-TRiO) his start date will be October 
10, 2018. 

9. Administrative Assistant to Upward Bound 

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the employment of John Leahy as 
Administrative Assistant to Upward Bound.  Mr. Leahy has a BFA in Technical Theater 
Production from University Wisconsin Milwaukee.  

Mr. Leahy’s prior work experience includes Security Officer at The Guthrie Theater, Event 
Technician at Commercial AV Systems and a Production Assistant at American Players 
Theater.  

Mr. Leahy will be paid $11.50 per hour (Level 3 TRiO) His start date will be October           
10, 2018.  

10. Welding Instructor – LaHarpe  

It is my recommendation that the board approve the employment of David “Blaine” Crellin 
as Welding Instructor.  Mr. Crellin is certified in two states and has eleven years of 
experience in welding.  

Mr. Crellin’s prior work experience includes Lead Welder at B&B Bridge Company, 
Welder/Millwright at Blackburn Construction and Renewable Concepts. 

Mr. Crellin will be paid an annual salary of $38,165 (I-8) His start date will be September  
27, 2018.  
 
 



 

11. Part-Time Assistant Track Coach 

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the employment of Carlos Cano Jr. as 
Assistant Track Coach.  

Mr. Cano’s prior work experience includes Substitute Teacher at Region One in Texas.   

Mr. Cano Jr. will be paid an annual salary of $15,050 (MS) His start date will be October   
10, 2018.  

12. Custodian  

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the employment of Ricardo Vargas as 
Custodian.  Mr. Vargas has a certificate in, General Office Clerk-Computer Specialist from 
Regional Occupational Program in California.  

Mr. Vargas’ prior work experience includes Roofer at Abel Roofing, Furniture Mover at 
Bryant’s Furniture and Production at Hi Lo/Bridgewood Cabinets.  

Mr. Vargas will be paid $11.00 per hour (Level 1) His start date will be October 10, 2018.  

13. Part Time Custodian – Ottawa Campus   

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the employment of Noah Sayers as Part 
Time Custodian.  Mr. Sayers is currently attending NCCC, majoring in Elementary Education. 

Mr. Sayers’ prior work experience includes Direct Support Professional at COF Training 
Services and Bus Driver at First Student. 

Mr. Sayers will be paid $11.00 per hour (Level 1) His start date will be October 10, 2018.  

14. Part Time Safety Officer – Ottawa Campus 

It is my recommendation that the Board approve the employment of Robert Gruenwald as 
Part Time Safety Officer – Ottawa Campus.  Mr. Gruenwald has a Bachelor of Science in 
Sociology and Missions from Missouri State university.  

Mr. Gruenwald’s prior work experience includes Pastor at Bible Baptist Church, Van Driver 
at Ottawa USD 290 and Case Worker at Tri Ko, Inc. osawatamie, Kansas.   

Mr. Gruenwald will be paid $13.00 per hour (Level 5) His start date will be October 22, 
2018.  

VI. REPORTS 

A. Faculty Senate – Eric Row 
B. Treasurer – Sandi Solander 
C. KACCT – Dennis Peters  
D. President – Dr. Brian Inbody  

VII. OLD BUSINESS  

A. Purchase Policy  

The current purchasing policy was written long before the proliferation of credit cards and the 
need for more immediate buying.  The current policy requires full requisition approval before 



 

anything can be purchased.  When paying by credit card, as we are required to do in many 
instances such as airline tickets, this can be problematic.  If prices change from the time the 
requisition is approved, then the credit card is used, the business office must revisit the 
requisition to update the prices, causing double the amount of work and an opportunity to 
make a mistake in the update.  As it stands now employees receive less formal approval from 
their supervisor, such as an email or text message, then use the cards for the purchase. After 
the purchase is made they complete the requisition and it is formally approved so that it has 
the final correct amount.  This current practice, while much more efficient and allows for 
proper oversight, is a violation of policy. 
Administration sought input from the college’s auditing firm for this update.  Additionally it was 
discussed at length by the Executive Committee and approved at a recent meeting. 
 
The following is a proposed change to the Purchase Policy, changes are in yellow.  
 

Purchases – Unapproved becomes a part of the Purchasing – General Policies  

Unless otherwise denoted in policy, all purchases must be preapproved. Generally, a 
purchase requisition must be approved before any goods/services can be contracted or 
purchased on behalf of NCCC. If the purchasing policy is violated and goods/services are 
contracted or purchased, the employee may be required to consider these 
goods/services as their personal property and also be required to reimburse the 
College for the full cost.  

In the case of college credit card purchases or purchases made on account, every effort 
should be made to acquire pre-approval from the employee’s supervisor before the 
transaction is made.  An approved pre-travel request is considered preauthorization for 
travel related credit card purchases made while traveling. A requisition must be 
completed within three business days or as soon as practicable after the credit card 
transaction is complete.  Failure to receive pre-approval, return the purchase receipt, 
or complete the purchase process in a timely fashion could result in corrective action 
for the employee including loss of credit card, reimbursement to the college for the 
purchase, and/or additional discipline measures taken against the employee.  The bid 
and expense policies apply in all purchases, including credit card purchases. 

Resolution 2018-46 
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Neosho County Community College approves the 
Purchase Policy.  

VIII. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Executive Session – Real Estate  

Mr. Chairman, 
 
I move that the Board recess into executive session to discuss potential properties to be acquired 
pursuant to the open meetings exception for preliminary discussions relating to acquisition of real property 
and to include the President, Vice-President for Student Learning, Vice President for Operations, Chief 
Financial Officer and college attorney.  The open meeting will resume here in the Oak Room in ______ 
minutes.  



 

 
B. Executive Session – Employee Matter 

Mr. Chairman, 
 
I move that the Board recess into executive session to discuss confidential employee information 
pursuant to the open meetings exception for personnel matters of non-elected personnel which if 
discussed in open meeting might violate their right to privacy and to include the President, Vice-President 
for Student Learning, Vice President for Operations, Chief Financial Officer and college attorney.  The open 
meeting will resume here in the Oak Room in ______ minutes.   
 

 

IX. ADJOURNMENT 



PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
DR. BRIAN INBODY - OCTOBER 9, 2018 

Trustees, 

Thank you for your continued support of this institution and its mission. Here are a few items of interest for this 

month. 

ENROLLMENT 

Fall enrollment is still holding steady, down about -2.48% for the semester.  For the year-to-year comparison, we 

are down 2.21%. 

FALL SEMESTER 2018 

CAMPUS 
YEAR  
CODE 

TERM 
CODE 

RUN 
DATE 

STUDENT 
TOTAL 

CREDIT 
HOUR 
TOTAL 

% INCREASE 
OR 

DECREASE 

TOTAL 2017 30 10-8-17 2000 18532  

TOTAL 2018 30 10-8-18 1980 18073 -2.48% 

       

CHANUTE 2017 30 10-8-17 621 6258  

CHANUTE 2018 30 10-8-18 567 5893 -5.83% 

       

OTTAWA 2017 30 10-8-17 511 3592  

OTTAWA 2018 30 10-8-18 506 3376 -6.01% 

       

ONL 2017 30 10-8-17 838 4137  

ONL 2018 30 10-8-18 842 4030 -2.59% 

       

ODO 2017 30 10-8-17 285 1785  

ODO 2018 30 10-8-18 309 1856 3.98% 

       

IDO 2017 30 10-8-17 337 1884  

IDO 2018 30 10-8-18 387 2210 17.30% 

       

HYBRID 2017 30 10-8-17 244 876  

HYBRID 2018 30 10-8-18 203 708 -19.18% 

 

 



KBOR ENROLLMENT 

Each year the Kansas Board of Regents (KBOR) releases 20th day enrollment figures for the public higher education 

system in Kansas.  For years this was a simple headcount, comparing the total number of students in the system to 

the previous year’s count.  This year KBOR has changed to Full Time Equivalent (FTE) comparison.   Semester FTE is 

figured by dividing total credit hour enrollment by 15.  While FTE is a more accurate measurement and comparison 

of the enrollment and credit hour generation, it no longer answers the question how many people are enrolled at 

the college or university.  Here is the FTE comparison from last year for the system.  Of the 32 institutions, 12 

reported increases while 20 were down.  

See the next page for the chart. 



 

FTE Comparison 2017 2018 % change

Emporia State University 4,467 4,493 0.58%

Fort Hays State University 9,282 9,473 2.06%

Kansas State University 19,425 18,824 -3.09%

Pittsburg State University 6,236 5,988 -3.98%

University of Kansas ‐ Total 24,328 24,246 -0.34%

      University of Kansas 21,610 21,505 -0.49%

      University of Kansas Medical Center 2,718 2,740 0.81%

Wichita State University 11,109 11,285 1.58%

State University Total 74,848 74,308 -0.72%

Washburn University ‐ Total 6,184 6,105 -1.28%

       Washburn University 5,028 4,931 -1.93%

       Washburn Institute of Technology 1,157 1,174 1.47%

Allen Community College 1,454 1,432 -1.51%

Barton Community College 2,594 2,553 -1.58%

Butler Community College 5,581 5,323 -4.62%

Cloud County Community College 1,167 1,145 -1.89%

Coffeyville Community College 1,314 1,451 10.43%

Colby Community College 919 935 1.74%

Cowley Community College 1,927 1,914 -0.67%

Dodge City Community College 1,270 1,079 -15.04%

Fort Scott Community College 1,211 1,199 -0.99%

Garden City Community College 1,541 1,436 -6.81%

Highland Community College 1,714 1,568 -8.52%

Hutchinson Community College 3,504 3,261 -6.93%

Independence Community College 657 633 -3.65%

Johnson County Community College 10,160 9,888 -2.68%

Kansas City Kansas Community College 3,518 3,523 0.14%

Labette Community College 1,032 1,099 6.49%

Neosho County Community College 1,239 1,207 -2.58%

Pratt Community College 856 875 2.22%

Seward County Community College 1,163 1,188 2.15%

Community College Total 42,821 41,709 -2.60%

Flint Hills Technical College 582 685 17.70%

Manhattan Area Technical College 531 498 -6.21%

North Central Kansas Technical College 678 654 -3.54%

Northwest Kansas Technical College 741 730 -1.48%

Salina Area Technical College 342 435 27.19%

Wichita State University Campus of Applied Sciences and Technology 2,619 2,779 6.11%

Technical College Total                                  5,493 5,782 5.26%

SYSTEM TOTAL 129,346 127,904 -1.11%



NATIONAL COMMUNITY COLLEGE BENCHMARKING PROJECT DATA 

Each year NCCC submits its data to the National Community College Benchmarking Project (NCCBP) to see how our 

numbers rate versus other community colleges.  234 institutions participate in the study although not in every 

category of data.  Dr. Robb will be giving you a more complete report of the data at a future board meeting, but I 

wanted to highlight a few areas, both good and bad. 

Overall we fared very well against the nation.  However there are a few areas of concern that Dr. Robb will be 

looking at with the faculty. 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

Congratulations to all of the employees on some excellent results!  The data indicates that our students are 

successful in most areas and are graduating a high rates in comparison to the nation.  It also shows that we are 

becoming a one-year college instead of a two-year college.  With such a high graduation rate, but a low fall-to-fall 

retention rate few students are returning for a second year.  Many become a full-time college student with a year 



or more of college credits earned while still in high school.  Many no longer need to stay two years to complete.  

Coupled with are large number of one-year (or less) technical certificate graduates, our numbers reflect that our 

students are not staying as long as they have in the past to meet their educational needs, then move on to a 

transfer institution or the workforce. 

The lower developmental math score may be the result of our new placement pilot.  Students who might have 

been placed in developmental math in the past due to a low placement test score are now being placed in college 

level (and doing well!).  So, some of the ones most likely to pass developmental math are already in college level, 

which is great, but it means possible lower completion rates overall. 

ROSS LANE PROGRESS 

Work continues on the Ross Lane property.  Some of the glass fronts have been replaced along the office areas 

with more schedule for later in the month.  Networking equipment has been install with access control coming 

later.  Security cameras are up and transmitting.  Some issues with gas piping and water piping have been fixed. 

Much has been done to clean up the outside of the building with unwanted tree removal and other items.  Work 

continues on the offices with wall patching, painting and carpet later this fall.  Demolition is complete on the office 

bathrooms.  They will be replaced with ADA bathrooms. New lights have been installed in the proposed athletic 

area as well as an additional heater.  Next up for that area will be netting. We have received some pricing for 

installing turf in the area, but that is scheduled for phase II.   Occupancy is still possible in January if things continue 

to progress as they are now. 

BRIAN’S TRAVELS AND IMPORTANT DATES 

Oct. 17  COPS meeting    Hutchinson 

Oct. 19  Vacation 

Oct. 23  Franklin County Annual Meeting  Ottawa 

Oct. 24-28 ACCT Congress    New York 

Nov. 2-3  Board Retreat    Kansas City 
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Angela R. Rowan

From: Brian Inbody
Sent: Wednesday, October 10, 2018 8:01 AM
To: NCCC All
Cc: NCCC Board of Trustees
Subject: October Service Award Winner

Good Moring! 
 
I forgot to put the winner of the October Service Award Winner in my President’s Report, so here it is! We had a record 
number of nominations this month, so thanks to you all for sending in names and to all of the nominees for doing just a 
wonderful job. This month’s winner is Joyce Dodson! Congratulations Joyce! Here are her nominations: 
 

Joyce strives to make our building look the best it can. She is very 
conscientious about doing her job well and being available to help 
anyone who needs assistance from her. She will go out of her way to 
solve a problem for any employee, student or visitor. She is also a 
very giving person, such as sharing her home grown vegetables.  

Joyce is the best Maintenance/Custodial employee we have ever had 
on our campus! She cares about her work, and she keeps the Ottawa 
campus building in tip‐top shape. She is always willing to help those 
around her in any way she can from caring for our plants, to moving 
tables in and out for activities, or sharing vegetables from her 
garden. Clearly, her dedication to quality service is demonstrated 
every day.  

Joyce have been so helpful since I started at the school. She is 
friendly and goes the extra mile to help with anything. She is a “jack 
of all trades” and I feel like I can ask her for help anytime. She also is 
a positive influence on the staff and students. Way to go Joyce and 
thanks for the daily positive notes. Maureen 

 
 
Way to go Joyce and to all of our nominees – thank you! 
 
Brian 
 
 

Brian Inbody, Ed.D. 
President 
Neosho County Community College 
800 W 14th  
Chanute, KS 66720 
(620) 432‐0346 
 
Enriching Lives 
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Faculty Senate Board Report 

October 9th 2018 

 

Cathy Gordon 

Cathy Gordon is presenting a two-day workshop in mixed media techniques at the Kansas Art Education 

Association meeting on Friday and Saturday, October 12 and 13. 

Cathy Gordon’s artwork will be included in an invitational exhibit during the month of April at the Main Street Arts 

Gallery in Upstate New York. 

 

Jennifer Cain 

Surgical technology is conducting program interviews for its 2019 start date. 

 

Tricia Stogsdill 
 
The Theater Department has been very busy! Rehearsals for LUV by Murray Schisgal, our fall production (which 
runs October 26-28) are going really well.   
 
Our Improvisation class also collaborated with Panther Players (theater club) and Student Senate to perform for 
the Alcohol Awareness event this past Thursday!   
 
This Saturday (Oct. 6th), we had our first work call to build the set for LUV, and I'm always impressed with the work 
ethic of our amazing students!   
 
I've attached pictures of each activity!   
(pictures on T:common)  
 
 

Mindy Ayers 
 
Honors Program – We now have 18 students in the Honors Program including a student from the Ottawa Campus! 

We are working on building the program in Ottawa and hope to see the numbers grow each semester! The Poster 

presentation will be held Nov. 28th in the Student Union. 

Education Program – We are working with our query to investigate need for program courses in the Spring. We are 

also working with 4 year universities as they are changing their guidelines to align with the KBOR request of 120 

hour degrees. Several universities have changed the requirements significantly, others have made small changes. 

We are working to keep the website updated as these changes occur.  

#Adulting – Vehicle maintenance we held on 10/1 in the Sanders Parking lot. We will be partnering with the Cheer 

Dance Team for the 10/18 Spirit Day. We will also be handing out candy on Highland street for Halloween and will 

be accepting candy donations for the community.  

History Club- Movie night on 10/4 – Last of the Mohicans. Annual cookout 10/8. We have scheduled our WWI trip 

for Nov 12.  



Nancy Carpenter 
 
Officer elections were held for level 1 and level 2 nursing students.  
 
The Kansas Student Nurse Association fall convention will be held in Wichita October 18 & 19.  

National Student Nurse Association (NSNA) midyear convention November 8-11 in Louisville, Kentucky. 

There is a scholarship opportunity with NSNA for $1,000-$10,000.   

 
 
 
Here is a link to the report on YouTube 
 

https://youtu.be/YIeH71xFdsw   
 
 

https://youtu.be/YIeH71xFdsw














Credit Card Procedures 

 

Preapproval Guidelines 

 Preapproval for purchases may be given verbally by the immediate supervisor, but best practice 

would be to obtain preapproval in writing such as text message or email. 

 If the immediate supervisor is unavailable, the employee should obtain preapproval from the 

immediate supervisor’s supervisor.  If no supervisor in their chain of command is available, 

preapproval may be obtained from the President or designee. 

 Blanket preapproval for specific purchases is permissible. However, you are responsible for 

purchases made by your employees.  Blanket preapproval must be provided to employees in 

writing via email.  Maximum preapproval is limited to a maximum of $500, unless approved by  

the Senior Staff (President, Vice Presidents or CFO). 

 Approved pre-travel requests are considered preapproval for all travel expenses for that specific 

trip. 

 Reminder, the Bids policy and Expenses policy applies to all purchases. 

 

“Borrowing” a credit card  

 The preferred method would be to borrow a credit card within your chain-of-command. 

 Assuming this is not possible, you may borrow outside your chain-of-command or from a 

member of the Senior Staff. 

 The supervisor of the employee making the purchase should communicate with the card holder 

that the purchase is preapproved. 

 NEVER, NEVER, NEVER write down, email, or save the borrowed credit card information. 

 Borrowed credit cards should be returned immediately after use. 
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TREASURER'S MONTHLY FINANCIAL STATEMENT

NEOSHO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

For the Period September 1, 2018 to September 30, 2018

FUND FUND BEGINNING RECEIPTS JOUNRAL DISBURSEMENTS ENDING
DESCRIPTION BALANCE ENTRIES BALANCE

8/31/2018 SEPTEMBER SEPTEMBER SEPTEMBER 9/30/2018

02 Postsecondary Technical Education Reserve 293,284.75 20,049.94 0.00 -1,851.70 311,482.99

07 Petty Cash Fund 1,079.54 0.00 0.00 0.00 1,079.54

08 General Fund Deferred Maintenance 66,346.91 75.00 0.00 -11,217.53 55,204.38

09 General Fund Equipment Reserve 263,024.08 0.00 2,325.99 0.00 265,350.07

10 General Fund UnencumberedFund Balance 1,700,000.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 1,700,000.00

11 General Fund 1,843,437.46 713,813.40 645.00 -1,440,344.30 1,117,551.56

12 Postsecondary Technical Education Fund 627,428.30 300,844.77 -1,723.96 -300,681.05 625,868.06

13 Adult Basic Education Fund 23,489.08 155,479.83 -121.01 -34,918.58 143,929.32

14 Adult Supplementary Education Fund 45,604.15 0.00 0.00 -190.73 45,413.42

16 Residence Hall/Student Union Fund 2,065,258.05 405,693.15 -23.09 -102,569.29 2,368,358.82

17 Bookstore Fund 967,011.45 146,267.37 1,067.70 -79,919.61 1,034,426.91

21 College Workstudy Fund 0.00 2,930.81 0.00 -2,930.81 0.00

22 SEOG Grant Fund 0.00 12,900.00 0.00 -12,900.00 0.00

24 Pell Grant Fund 402.00 681,286.00 0.00 -681,286.00 402.00

25 Student Loans Fund 0.00 514,982.00 0.00 -514,982.00 0.00

32 Grant Funds 125,711.02 99,962.05 -192.66 -128,060.14 97,420.27

51 Library Bequest Fund 1,029.96 0.00 0.00 0.00 1,029.96

52 Snyder Chapel Fund 205.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 205.64

65 Student Union Revenue Bond Reserve 59,227.53 0.00 0.00 0.00 59,227.53

70 Agency Funds 598,841.64 798,933.87 -1,977.97 -603,298.72 792,498.82

90 Payroll Clearing Fund 0.00 0.00 0.00

TOTALS $8,681,381.56 $3,853,218.19 $0.00 -$3,915,150.46 $8,619,449.29

Checking Accounts $5,546,387.22

Investments $3,071,462.07

Cash on Hand $1,600.00

Total $8,619,449.29
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